TICKENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 10th October 2013 at 7.30 p.m.

at the Village Hall Committee Room 

PRESENT:  Cllr Bruce Ralfs in the chair, Cllrs Jane Brock, David Franks, Alan Hooley, Ann Loader, Mike Perrott, Pam Trenchard, Roger Triggol and Mike Woodey.
In attendance:  Vena Prater (Clerk)
105/13
APOLOGIES for absence were received from Cllrs John Banks, Matthew Bracey, and Mr Lyndon Watkins [North Somerset Council (NSC)]
106/13
MINUTES of the meeting held on 12th September 2013, copies of which had been circulated, were approved and signed as a correct record. 
107/13
MATTERS ARISING from the minutes 


(a)  
Website:  The Clerk was in the process of arranging a meeting with Mark Crocker.

(b)
Dog Bin:  The Clerk had requested either a second or a larger bin.  It was agreed that in the meantime the bin should be emptied weekly.  

(c)
GIS mapping:  This could be accessed by councillors using the password. Councillors were reminded that the facility was not for public use.

108/13
HIGHWAY MATTERS

(a)
Verges
The Clerk had obtained the following quotations from All Seasons Garden Maintenance:

Footpath at east end of village towards golf course:  removing turf and soil to reinstate footpath:  £200

Footpath from Garden Park easterly to field gate: strimming under hedge: £75; removing encroaching soil and vegetation from tarmac: £70

Footpath from field gate as above easterly along pavement: strimming bank: £25

It was agreed that the quotations listed above be accepted.  

(b) Roadworks: Washing Pound Lane and Causeway:
Concerns were expressed concerning apparent inadequacies of the new tarmac surface, a deep hole opposite the church and the encroachment on to the grass verge at the Causeway.  The Clerk would report to NSC.

(c) Incidents:  
A cow had been rescued from a ditch and there was some surprise at the seemingly unnecessary number of emergency vehicles deployed.

(d) Footpaths: 
A damaged and dangerous stile at the end of Moor Lane would be reported to NSC.

(e) Tickenham Hill:  
The Clerk was asked to request NSC to take action to clear bushes overhanging the pavement on Tickenham Hill.

(f) Summerhouse: 

Concern was again expressed at the poor state of the road surface: it was understood maintenance work was included in the NSC 2014/15 programme.  The Clerk was asked to enquire whether this could be expedited.
There was also concern about leylandii trees causing a danger to power lines.  The Clerk would contact Western Power Distribution.

(g) School traffic:  
Cllr Perrott reported that the following issues and possibilities had been identified at a recent school safety meeting: 

1. Re the 30 mph reminder signs at both ends of the village:  Nailsea end was reported as not working; Clevedon end was repeatedly flicking on and off irrespective of car speed.  Who is responsible for their correct working, maintenance and who should parents report malfunctions to.

2. The School timed 20 mph signs.  Vegetation partly obscuring the Nailsea end one by the village hall.  Who would remove this?

3. Can a traffic light camera be installed at the crossing camera as there have been many incidents of cars not stopping when the lights turn to red.

4. Can double yellow line be installed at the entrance to Barrow Court?

The Clerk was asked to forward these comments and suggestions to NSC.
108/13
PLANNING MATTERS


(a)
NEW APPLICATIONS


13/P/1752/TPO: Woodsmoke, Cadbury Camp Lane: Treeworks: fell diseased larch posing a danger to property.  No objections were raised.

(b) UP-DATES:

13/P/0977/F: Land between 92 & 98 Clevedon Road:  Notice of appeal

Land at Stone Edge Batch:  Notices of appeal dates re (1) change of use and storage of caravans and (2) change of use and siting of residential caravan:  The appeals would be heard on  22nd October 2013 at the Town Hall, Weston-super-Mare.
109/13
FINANCIAL MATTERS
The following cheques were approved for payment:



Clerk’s salary  September (inc. back pay)
£183.47


Clerk’s expenses  September
£7.20



HMRC
£45.80


Grant Thornton – external audit
£360.00


NSC: emptying dog bin 
£28.80

110/13
VILLAGE FIELD 

(a) 
Tree:  

The Clerk had agreed with the neighbour to the east of the car park that the dead ash could be felled by Mr Bob Lee in exchange for the wood.  Approved.
(b) Field Works
Cllr Alan Hooley reported that the contractor would be adjusting the slope on the north east boundary; the banks would then be spray-seeded with low maintenance grass seed.  The western edge would be adjusted to allow hedge cutting by hand and netting would be provided to prevent balls going into neighbouring gardens.  In answer to a point raised by Cllr Trenchard, Cllr Hooley said thathe would meet a concerned neighbour to explain the actions being taken.
(c) AGM: Cllr Hooley reported on the AGM when officers had been elected for the coming year.  In addition to the chairman and secretary (Cllr Alan Hooley) and Treasurer (Ian Bell) the Liaison Officers were School – Dean Hudd, Hall – David Ellison, Flower Show – John Purcell.  Cllr Hooley reminded the Council that the Constitution called for a review of the status of the Management Committee after three years (or some other appropriate time) to consider whether it should come under the umbrella of the Village Hall Management Committee.  Thanks were recorded to Cllr Holey and the Committee for their hard work.
(d) Benches:  After discussion it was agreed that the benches in the field were beyond repair and could be destroyed.  However, Cllr Hooley was asked to remove the commemorative plaques for reinstatement on new seats at a future date.  It was further agreed that the Field Management Committee could apply to the Jean Burrows Fund for a grant towards the cost of new seats: this might be for individual seats or for a circular tree seat.
111/13
PARISH MAGAZINE
The Clerk confirmed that the December parish magazine would be distributed to all households.  The Council hoped that it would be possible to include a list of all the village organisations together with a request for a copy of the Jean Burrows book or other information about the violets.  
112/13
BRISTOL AIRPORT
In response to a point raised, councillors considered that a proposed change in the flight approach to the airport would not have a detrimental effect on the village.
113/13
AVON LOCAL COUNCILS ASSOCIATION

Cllr Hooley referred to various matters discussed at a recent Association meeting; it was anticipated that 2015/16 would be a difficult year with further reductions in services across North Somerset.  
114/13
TELEPHONE BOXES

Cllr Hooley referred to the poor state of the telephone boxes.   No progress had yet been made for the installation of notice boards.  It was understood that a booklet on good maintenance was available from BT.
115/13
RECYCLING CENTRES
It was reported that some four wheel drive vehicles and small trailers were being refused entry and there was concern that this would lead to fly-tipping.  It was understood that NSC had instructed the contractors that entry should be permitted to vehicles which were obviously carrying private waste. 

116/13
CORRESPONDENCE

North Somerset Council:



North Area Committee agenda



Streetscene



NS Cycle Forum: 17th October 2013 

CPRE Annual Report

Tickenham School newsletters 

117/13
DATES OF MEETINGS 2013  

14th November

12th December
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